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Grace Memorial Episcopal Church 
Portland, Oregon 

 

Annual Meeting of the Parish 
 

<  <  < 
 

 
AGENDA 

 
January 31, 2016 

 

 

Opening Prayer     The Rev. Martin Elfert 
 
Minutes of the 2015 Annual Meeting Paul St. John Parker 
[Vote required] 
 
Report of the Vestry Nominating Committee Paul St. John Parker 
and election of persons to serve on the Vestry 
[Vote required] 
 
wŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ     The Rev. Martin Elfert 
 
Financial Report     George Fleming & Avril Johnson 
and Presentation of the 2015 Budget 
 
Acceptance of reports as printed   The Rev. Martin Elfert 
[Vote required] 
 
Recognitions The Rev. Martin Elfert  
 
Other business 
 
Blessing and adjournment    The Rev. Martin Elfert 
 

 

;  ;  ; 
 

 
 
 
 

The image is printed with permission: 
© 1994, Archdiocese of Chicago: Liturgy Training Publications, art by Steve Erspamer, SM. 

 



 3 

Grace Memorial Episcopal Church 
Portland, Oregon 

 

Table of Contents 
 

<  <  < 
 

Minutes of the 2015 Annual Meeting               4-5 
 

Vestry Nominations                 6-7 
 

Rector's Report                     8 
 

Financial Report               9-18 
 

TreasuǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ                  19 
 

From the Senior Warden           20-21 
 

From the Junior Warden                 22 
 

Altar Guild                   23 
 

Church School             24-25 
 

Lectionary Study                  26 
 

The Daughters of the King                 27 
Daughters of Grace 
(Las Flores de Jesus ς The Flowers of Jesus) 
 

Women of Grace                  28 
(Episcopal Church Women) 
 

Friday Community Dinners                 29 
 

Grace Campus Usage                  30 
 

The Grace Labyrinth Guild                 31 
 

Music at Grace            32-33 
 

The Guild of St. Mary                  34 
 

Weekday Sack Lunch Ministry                35 
 

Grace Foundation                  36 
 

Grace Institute            37-39 

 



 4 

Annual Meeting of the Parish 

 

January 25, 2015 
Minutes 

 
 
Opening Prayer 
The Annual Meeting was called to order at 11:35 am, by Paul Parker, Senior Warden.   The opening 
prayer was offered by the Reverend Esme Culver. 
 
Minutes of the 2014 Annual Meeting 
Paul Parker asked members to review the minutes found in the Annual Meeting package.  Kathleen 
Chapman moved for the approval of the minutes.  Motion was seconded by Larry Snyder.  Motion was 
approved unanimously. 
 
Report of the Vestry Nominations and Election of Persons to Serve on the Vestry 
Paul Parker advised that the protocol for Vestry nominations was changed.  The invitation for 
nominations also included the possibility of self-nomination by parishioners.  Kevin Cronin, Avril 
Johnson, Charlene McGee, and Rebecca Wong were introduced as the slate for new Vestry members.  
Since Kevin Cronin was unable to attend, the Rev. Esme Culver spoke to his qualifications.  Cathy Gibson 
moved to elect the slate of new Vestry members as presented.  The motion was seconded by Jan 
Burkholder.  The motion was approved unanimously. 
 
Financial Report for 2014 and Presentation of the 2015 Budget 
George Fleming, Treasurer, presented the Financial Reports for the year 2014.  He commented on:  
major swings in the budget vs. actual for 2014, a lack of expected income from the Halsey House, 
personnel expenses down from budget due to retirement of the rector and associated insurance 
expenses, and higher than anticipated expenses for the annual auction, which grossed the highest figure 
yet to date.  In response to questions from the floor, he clarified that the diocesan assessment (DPA) is 
now paid fully at the end of the quarter.  Previously, we had an understanding with the Diocese whereby 
we paid a lower percentage, but this is now raised to the full amount.  The repairs and maintenance 
figure is high due to many major, necessary items undertaken in 2014, including the annual contract on 
the furnace, refinishing of flooring, replacement of the roofing, downspouts and gutters to the 
breezeway, work on the electrical panel, plus other expenses.  For the exterior painting, a fund-drive 
generated about half the cost, the rest being found from grants and bequests.  The Budget for 2015 was 
presented.  Mr. Fleming noted that the budget process was arduous due to the clergy transition and 
thanked the Rev. Esme Culver, Paul Parker, and Allie Mount for their work.  Patti Whitey-Wise moved to 
approve the 2014 Financial Reports and Budget for 2015, as submitted by the Vestry.  The motion was 
seconded by Eddie Miller.  The motion was approved unanimously. 
 
Acceptance of Reports a Printed in Annual Report 
Paul Parker presented the reports as found in the Annual Meeting package, suggesting that if anyone 
has questions or ideas regarding these reports, they should bring such questions/ideas either to the 
person signing the report or to a member of the Vestry.  The Rev. Stephen Whitney-Wise asked that 
thanks be recorded for the work done by the Wardens during this time of transition.  Larry Snyder 
moved that the reports as printed in the Annual Report for 2014 be approved and accepted.  The 
motion was seconded by Barbara Leighton.  The motion was approved unanimously. 
 
Recognitions and Report by the Reverend Esme Culver 
The Rev. Esme Culver noted that she served as Associate Rector until the end of November 2014, when 
she became the Interim Rector upon the retirement of the Rev. Stephen V. Schneider.  She also serves 
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as Director of Grace Institute and Grace Art Camps.  She gave thanks to the Rev. Schneider for all the 
opportunities he gave her since her arrival at Grace in 2005. 
 
She also acknowledged and gave thanks for the leaders and individuals of numerous groups, programs, 
and staff who have helped Grace move through the transition period and for their continuing support 
and dedication to Grace.  She stated that the reason Grace is so dynamic and alive is because our 
parishioners are involved, willing, and excited about being here.  She also thanked the Grace Institute 
and Grace Foundation Boards for their support and work. 
 
The Rev. Esme Culver thanked the Vestry for their work.   She announced that Paul Parker is continuing 
as Senior Warden and the new Junior Warden is Nancy Entrikin.  She also announced that Mary Olson 
will assume Clerk to the Vestry duties.  She thanked Paul Parker for his on-going work.  The outgoing 
Vestry members, Robb Beck, Dan Heuvel, Suzy Jeffreys, and Peggy Panarella, were recognized and 
ǘƘŀƴƪŜŘΦ  ¢ƘŜȅ ǿŜǊŜ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ŎƻǇƛŜǎ ƻŦ wƻǿŀƴ ²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎΩ ƴŜǿ ōƻƻƪΦ   
 
The Rev. Esme Culver presented the Angeline Barry Award to George Fleming.  This award is given in 
recognition of his outstanding service to Grace and his loyal support of all our efforts to propel Grace to 
greater involvement in our community and in the world. 
 
She concluded her report by stating what a privilege it is to serve as Interim Rector, and declaring that 
Grace is on its way to a new and wonderful year, with new discoveries and new beginnings. 
 
Other Business 
Paul Parker advised that the search for the new rector is now in the hands of the Search Committee and 
he understands that applications have been received from strong candidates. 
 
Blessing and Adjournment 
The meeting was adjourned with a Blessing from the Rev. Esme Culver at 12:50 pm. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Rebecca Wong 
Clerk to the Vestry 
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Vestry Nominations 
 

Class of 2019 
 
 

Three Year Term: Gale Beagle 
I have been a member of Grace for about 25 years.  In 1999 I was elected to the Vestry for three years 
and served as Junior Warden.  During that time I put together a design committee of nine.  Among the 
things we accomplished was getting the current Ella Brown Room carpet, and the remodeling of the 
basement educational area and blue hallway tilling.  The last thing we did was hire a color consultant 
and contract out for what are the current Sanctuary colors.  Last year it was an honor to serve on the 
Search Committee for our new Rector. 
 
One Year Term: Susan Little 
I joined Grace three years ago with my brother, Tom Krausse, and I enjoy being part of the community.  
During this time I have volunteered at the Friday Community Dinners and I have participated in the 
Benedictine Way.  In my professional life, I lead the Product Marketing team at Viewpoint Construction 
Software.  This keeps me busy with launching new products that help drive efficiencies for construction 
firms building bridges, roads and buildings worldwide.  I am married to Douglas and we live in Northeast 
Portland with our two charming labs, Birdie and Jazz. 
 
Two Year Term: Sharon Loomis-Malin 
I am the Administrative and Human Resources Manager at Research Into Action, a program evaluation 
and market research consulting firm in the energy efficiency sector.  Prior to joining RIA, I was Registrar, 
Camp Mom and Director of Grace Art Camp for eight years.  I helped create and administer the early 
ȅŜŀǊǎ ƻŦ DǊŀŎŜ LƴǎǘƛǘǳǘŜΩǎ !Ǌǘǎ ŦƻǊ tŜŀŎŜ /ŀƳǇΦ I was CoƻǊŘƛƴŀǘƻǊ ŦƻǊ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ainistry at Grace 
Memorial in the mid- to late-1990s.  I have previously served on the Vestry and the Grace Foundation 
boards. 
 

I grew up in the Episcopal Church in Davis, California.  Along with my husband Rick, daughter Ashley and 
son Stephan, we have been members of Grace Memorial since fall of 1996.  In my free time I enjoy 
traveling with my family, competitive tennis match play and singing ŦƻǊ DǊŀŎŜ aŜƳƻǊƛŀƭΩǎ Coventry 
Choir. 
 
Three Year Term: Steve Lovett 
My wife Connie Sullivan, our two children, Patrick and Rosalind, and I have been congregation members 
since 1999.  I am a partner at the law firm Stoel Rives LLP, where I have worked for over 25 years.  I am 
currently on the Board of Directors of Big Brothers Big Sisters of the Columbia Northwest, served eight 
years as a member of the Board of Trustees at Oregon Episcopal School, including five years as a board 
officer, and previously served a term on the Grace Memorial Vestry, including two years as Senior 
Warden. 
 
Three Year Term: Judy Prosper 
I am a transplanted New Yorker rooted and thriving in Portland since 2014.  My daughter Lucia is a 
teenager (enough said).  aȅ Řŀȅ Ƨƻō ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜǎ ǳǊƎƛƴƎ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ǘƻ άŘƻ ǘƘŜ ǊƛƎƘǘ ǘƘƛƴƎέ όǿƛǘƘ ƳƛȄŜŘ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎύΦ 
I grew up in the church and have served various congregations in one capacity or another most of my 
life ς altar girl, Sunday school teacher, committees, commissions, oh my!  I am very dedicated to the 
ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜŘ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎ ƻŦ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ǎƻŎƛŀƭ ƧǳǎǘƛŎŜ ƛƴƛǘƛŀǘƛǾŜǎΣ ŜǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƭȅ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ ƭŜǎǎ ŦƻǊǘǳƴŀǘŜ 
neighbors.  I have found a church home at Grace and would like to help keep the house tidy and 
welcoming for all people.  This verse sums up my faith journey. 
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The King will reply, 'Truly I tell you, whatever you did for one of the least of these brothers and sisters of 
mine, you did for me.' Matthew 25:40  
 
One Year Term ς Youth Representative: Clare Soennichsen 
I am fifteen years old, and a sophomore at St. Mary's Academy.  I run track and cross country and enjoy 
drawing, reading, writing, and spending time outdoors.  I live here in Northeast Portland with my family.  
I am a member of the Grace Youth Group and I have been a CIT at Grace Art Camp for the past three 
years. 
 
Three Year Term: Gary Voice 
Here at Grace Memorial, I serve as a member of the Altar Guild, volunteer for the Friday Community 
Dinners and participate in the Sunday morning Bible study. At my previous church, St. Pauls Cathedral, I 
served as Co-Chair of Integrity, graduated from the four year EFM program and served as an EFM Co-
Mentor. I was the Director of Finance for UDW/AFSCME Local 3930 which represents 60,000 workers 
and continue to consult for them. 
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Rectorôs Report 
 

The Rev. Martin Elfert 
 
 
For all that has been: Thanks. For all that will be: Yes. 

- Dag Hammarskjöld 
 

LΩǾŜ ǎƘŀǊŜŘ 5ŀƎ IŀƳƳŀǊǎƪƧǀƭŘΩǎ ƭƛǘǘƭŜ ǇǊŀȅŜǊ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳ ōŜŦƻǊŜΦ  And I evoke it again today because, well, 
it feels like the right place to begin.  An annual meeting is one of those occasions on which we look back 
at what was, on which we name our gratitude for the joys and successes that were and (just maybe) our 
gratitude as well for the griefs and disappointments that were, for the kind of wisdom that comes only 
through loss.  And an annual meeting is one of those occasions on which we look ahead with holy hope, 
on which we on which we seek to discern where the dance of the Spirit is leading us. 
 
Remembering the year gone by, there are many things ς some hard, some beautiful, some both ς for 
which we might say thanks.  We celebrated the lives and mourned the deaths of several long-time 
members of Grace: David and Colleen Frey, Jennie Hosken, Ruth Bentley, Harriett Janes, and Patricia 
Patrick.  We marked the departure of two beloved leaders, Father Stephen V. Schneider and Mother 
Esme Culver.  And we discerned together that the Spirit was calling you and me to be partners in the 
joyous and challenging and awesome work of following Jesus here at this parish. 
 
There are lots more things that we did and that we experienced together.  Rather than attempting to list 
everything, I commend to you the many excellent reports in this packet.  There is much for which we 
may be grateful. 
 
For all that has been: Thanks. 
 
Looking ahead, there are but two things that we know with total certainty.  First, 2016 will bring us more 
joy and more grief, more celebration and more tears, more magic and more loss.  Second, Jesus will be 
with us always.  The first is the guarantee that comes with being alive.  The second is the guarantee of 
our faith. 
 
While guarantees begin and end with those two points, I am willing to make a few educated guesses 
(could we say a few prayerful guesses?) about the future.  My guess ς and my hope ς is that the Grace 
community will focus on several areas in 2016 and beyond.  I imagine that we will put significant energy 
into: 

¶ The campus master plan (i.e., we will pray and plan together about how to best employ the city 
block in NE Portland of which we are stewards, how to most completely make our real estate 
into a tool for building up the Kingdom of Heaven); 

¶ Continued excellence in the Sunday Assembly; 

¶ Deepened expressions of beauty, particularly as it is found in the arts; 

¶ Getting even better at welcoming our neighbors into the life of this parish; 

¶ Service and advocacy in response to poverty, racism, and other injustices; 

¶ Having a whole lot of holy fun; 
 

ΧŀƴŘ ǎǘƛƭƭ ƻǘƘŜǊ ŀǊŜŀǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ŘƛǎŎƻǾŜǊ ǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊΦ  L ŎŀƴΩǘ ǿŀƛǘ ǘƻ ŜȄǇƭƻǊŜ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳΣ ǘƻ ŀǎƪ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎ 
with you, to figure out the glorious, messy, wonderful work of discipleship with you. 
 
For all that will be: Yes. 

Martin 
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